To:

IASL Regional Director
From:

The Vice Chairperson ZIMLA Manicaland Branch
Date:

2 November 2018
Subject:
REPORT ON THE JUST ENDED INTERNATIONAL SCHOOL LIBRARY MONTH CELEBRATION MEETING HELD AT CHANCELLOR PRIMARY SCHOOL ON 26 OCTOBER 2018.
NB: THE REPORT IS ACCOMPANIED BY MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS AND THE SPEECH DELIVERED AT THE EVENT BY MRS CHIBANGWA.

Background

Mutare Polytechnic Library department operates under the Library Policy which is the working document for the operations of the department. Chapter 5 of the Policy stipulates that the library should reach out to its community for corporate social responsibility. Thus the Library considered looking at improving standards in school libraries in Manicaland Province. They organised an event to celebrate the International School Library Month with all the schools in the province. This was the first time the event was ever celebrated in the Province.
Preparations

The department engaged the library committee that they intended to improve school libraries and develop reading skills in school children as part of corporate social responsibility. They also engaged the principal’s office to which permission was granted. Through the principal’s office letters to Provincial Education Office were generated and sent. The provincial education office was amused by the idea; however they directed the institution to the Provincial Medical Director for approval to hold such a meeting because of the Cholera outbreak. The PMD office granted authority, however we were advised not to serve food because of the outbreak. Invitation letters to schools were generated and the library team distributed to twenty (20) schools in Mutare District in Chikanga, town and Sakubva. The Provincial Education office invited District Schools Inspectors, Schools Inspectors and other selected headmasters, teachers and librarians in districts out of Mutare.
The Library department requested that music department to entertain the guests during the proceedings, to which permission was granted.

As days drew closer various schools called and confirmed their participation to the event. The Library team had asked school heads if they could bring at least two children to present on poems or speeches based on the International theme ‘Why I love my school Library.’
Actual Day
The Library team, music department as well as the Electrical Team (for sound system) left the institution just after 9 AM for Chancellor Primary School. Participants thronged the venue from all the districts in Manicaland. Participants were registered as they arrived at the venue. 
The program started at 10:40 AM and Mr Mutowa (the Teacher at Chancellor Primary School) was the Master of Ceremony and the Guest of Honor was represented by Deputy Provincial Education Director Secondary Mr Mugano. One hundred and fifty-one participants attended the meeting.
Students from seven schools cited poems and speeches which they developed from the International Theme ‘Why I love my school library’. This was quite an eye opener to Education authorities to note the relevance of the school library in the education setup. In their presentations, children probed the authorities that libraries be set in all schools, to fulfil the ‘catch them young’ motto in the development of reading skills and habits.

Mutare Polytechnic Librarian, Mrs Chibangwa presented a speech which brought out the importance of libraries in any education system as noted by UNESCO and the International Federation of Library Associations. These international bodies strongly endorse creation of effective libraries in all schools or any education setup. The speech also explained on what the International school library month is as well as probing authorities in schools to set up libraries. Attached to the report is the speech which she delivered as well as minutes of the proceedings.
The Guest of Honor Deputy Provincial Education Director Secondary Mr Mugano thanked Mutare Polytechnic for organising such an eye opening event. He encouraged all key stakeholders, especially the District Schools Inspectors to encourage all headmasters to set libraries in all schools. 
The participants thanked Mutare Polytechnic for organising the event and requested that the event be celebrated in rotation to all the districts. They asked us (the organising team) that this event should be hosted every year in rotation of districts. 

Challenges

We faced challenges of funding especially to visit many schools and for refreshments for invited guests. However we appreciate the support rendered by Mutare Polytechnic for providing transport, stationary, music, sound system and other ancillary services during the event. 
 Conclusion

The International School Library Month Celebration Meeting was a success and had a positive impact in the province. School Libraries in Manicaland will not be the same. 
Recommendations 

1. The event should be organised on annual basis.

2. The event should be rotated to other districts for this will increase the institution’s visibility

3. The IASL/ZIMLA should set a budget for outreach programs to reach out to communities to improve library standards.
Pictures of proceedings
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